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NCOIL OFFICIALLY OPPOSES SMART ACT, 

SIGNS LETTER TO CONGRESS

Duck Key, Florida, November 20, 2004 ─ In a move to reinforce the National Conference of Insurance Legislators’ (NCOIL) opposition to the State Modernization and Regulatory Transparency (SMART) Act, the NCOIL Executive Committee on November 20 overwhelmingly voted to send U.S. Reps. Michael Oxley (R-OH) and Richard Baker (R-LA) a letter voicing legislators’ concerns with the proposal.  The action, which took place during the 2004 NCOIL Annual Meeting here, ratifies the position recently taken by the NCOIL Officers and Committee Chairs, who have authority under the organization’s bylaws to make decisions for NCOIL between NCOIL conferences. 

The Executive Committee letter, signed individually by members of the Committee, follows a substantially similar letter, dated September 10, from then-NCOIL President Sen. Steven Geller (FL) to Oxley and Baker, who chair the U.S. House Financial Services Committee and the Subcommittee on Capital Markets, Insurance, and Government-Sponsored Enterprises, respectively.  Among other things, the Executive Committee stated that the SMART Act, as currently drafted, would: 
· Undermine the role of state legislatures in the development of insurance public policy

· Undermine the authority of state insurance commissioners, who are elected in no less than 12 states, two of those states being the most populous in the nation, as well as the authority of state insurance commissioners who are duly appointed by their elected governors 
· Impose on taxpayers and consumers the costs of a new quasi-federal entity that will very likely evolve into a federal regulatory body 
· Nullify and preempt many state insurance statutes that were enacted after input from consumers and businesses and after thoughtful consideration by state legislatures
· Hand over unprecedented legislative authority to the NAIC, a non-governmental organization not directly accountable to voters, therefore:
· Violating state sovereignty to make laws, and
· Nullifying the state authority that now exists under McCarran-Ferguson and requiring amendment of McCarran in order to eliminate a legislative anomaly
The letter further asserts the success of state legislatures in modernizing state

insurance regulation and in protecting consumers against insolvencies and fraud.  A federal regulatory structure, NCOIL believes, would significantly impede consumer efforts to seek redress regarding insurance matters.  According to the Executive Committee letter, “The current system allows states to respond to specific marketplace issues resulting from such factors as geography, demographics, and consumer need.  A one-size-fits-all approach to insurance regulation as envisioned in the SMART Act would straitjacket insurance regulation and place consumers at a significant disadvantage.”
According to the Committee, federal intervention in insurance is only warranted on issues that are national in scope, such as terrorism and natural disaster insurance.

The Executive Committee action immediately followed an NCOIL general session entitled Federal Regulatory Reform: SMART Act or Dead End?, in which experts debated the role of state legislatures under the SMART proposal and the impacts that the draft would have on state insurance regulation.  According to Robert Hunter of the Consumer Federation of America, the SMART Act “transforms state legislators into functionaries of a federal edict” and represents “the beginning of the end of state regulation.”  He observed that “the SMART Act gains uniformity by removing the role of state legislatures.”

Though some panelists, including West Virginia Insurance Commissioner Jane Cline, expressed interest in “having a seat at the table” in order to discuss the SMART Act, it is the strong opinion of NCOIL legislators that those efforts have created the table itself.  Should interested parties have no interest in facilitating development of the draft, then the proposal’s progress would be starved.

Also participating in the general session were Alex Soto of the Independent Insurance Agents & Brokers of America, Julie Gackenbach of the Property Casualty Insurance Association of America, and Steve Rahn of the American Council of Life Insurers.


The NCOIL Annual Meeting was held at the Hawk’s Cay Resort in Duck Key, Florida, from November 18 through 21.


NCOIL is an organization of state legislators interested in insurance legislation and regulation.  Many legislators active in NCOIL either chair or are members of the committees responsible for insurance regulation in their respective state houses across the country.


For more information, please contact the NCOIL National Office at 518-687-0178.
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